GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 9 December 2021 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chairman)

Ms V. Heaton (Deputy Chairman)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr A. Jones 

Ms M. Kelly (7:12pm)
Mrs Moughtin
Mr M. Wade

Apologise


None
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME

	21/058

	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the December meeting which was being held early in the month. She thanked Mr Jones and the Committee for their work on the bid to acquire city status for Peel and advised she had attended German’s Civic Sunday in November.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	21/059
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 18 November 2021. Mrs Moughtin proposed the approval of these minutes. Mr Jones seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Ms M. Kelly attended the meeting at 7:12pm



	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	21/060
	Item 21/052 Manx Utility Authority Call for Sewerage Treatment Sites 
The Board noted no response had been received on leachate treatment or the reinstatement of weekly testing to 1976 standards. The Town Clerk advised an update had been received on 7 December 2021 confirming the Manx Utility Authority were still working on treating the leachate at Meary Veg; the Manx Utility Authority had refused to reinstate weekly testing to 1976 standards in 2022; and the option appraisal for the new sewerage treatment sites had been delayed with a planning application being submitted, possibly, in late Spring or Summer. Mrs Moughtin stated it is extremely disappointing the option appraisal is still reviewing if sewerage should be treated nationally or locally for the umpteenth time rather than focussing on providing this treatment as soon as possible. These further delay compound the ongoing problems associated with discharging raw sewerage and leachate near the main Town beach without weekly testing or taking the leachate to a location where it can be treated prior to discharge. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Commissioners should write to the Manx Utility Authority outlining their concerns about this further delay in the treatment of raw sewerage and the lack of progress on the treatment of leachate or basic weekly bathing water standard monitoring. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 21/053 Purchase of Enclosed Land at Ballaquane Park 

The Board noted an update would be provided once the purchaser had arranged for the preparation of the relevant legal documentation.

Item 21/047 Civic Amenity Site Issues and Deferred Funding Request
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 16. 
Item 21/055 Budget and Rate Setting
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 18

Item 21/056 Peel City Status Bid

The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 19

Item 20/056 Consultation on Area Plan for the North and West  
The Board noted the Commissioners’ response had been submitted prior to the revised 10 December 2021 deadline.

Item 21/056 Community Hub  
The Commissioners agreed to submit their own responses by the 24 December 2021 deadline. 
Item 21/056 Peel Hill ASSI
The Board noted a communication was sent to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture to request an update on this matter.
Item 21/057 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the winter storage of caravans on the campsite and the use of caravans on the campsite would be reviewed by the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee and a proposal would be brought to the January 2022 Board meeting.

No other operational updates were required from the last meeting.



	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	21/061
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported the December 2021 Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting would take place next week.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.

Item 6 Extension of Derby Road Shoprite Car Parking Agreement
The Town Clerk reported the agreement signed in December 2020 to relocate the Commissioners public car parking to the demolished Doctors’ Surgery site was extended in November 2021 for a further twelve month period by both parties in accordance with the provisions in this agreement.

Item 7 Sunset Village Proposal at Marine Parade

The Board noted the content of the communication from Duke Marketing dated 24 November 2021 concerning the submission of a planning application and confirmation the proposed operating period will be 12 May to 26 September 2022.

Item 8 2022/23 Social Housing Rent Setting

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure communication dated 29 November 2021 advising social housing rents would increase by 2%, the administration allowance would increase by 0.5% to 6%; and the maintenance allowance would increase by 1% to 26.1%.
Item 9 Electricity Key Meter Availability

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 30 November 2021 from the Manx Utility Authority concerning problems with prepayment terminals for electricity in the SPAR shop in Peel and the redundancy of this system in favour of smart meters. Mr Crompton expressed concerns about the inability to use the SPAR shop and having to travel to Ballawattleworth to purchase key meter electricity. Mr Jones describing the difficulties this is causing vulnerable tenants who may not have access to a vehicle and may need to purchase electricity at short notice. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should write to the Manx Utility Authority to seek the installation of a key meter pay as you go facility in the Peel town centre area. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	21/062
	Item 10 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Mr Wade reported December’s Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 2 December 2021 to discuss the rescheduling or cancellation of the postponed Christmas Light Switch on event. It was decided at this meeting to cancel this event based on the weather forecast and the reduction in the number of entertainers available on 4 December 2021. Mr Wade advised a letter was sent to the traders on 3 December 2021 after the Commissioners were advised this event was cancelled. The Chairman advised she was made aware this event was cancelled on the evening of 2 December 2021 and the Board members should have been advised as soon as this decision was made. Mr Wade apologised and advised the Commissioners had been advised prior to the letter being sent out to traders.

Mr Jones proposed the donation of the sweets purchased by the Commissioners for  event to the Youth Club. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade and the Board unanimously agreed.  

The Chairman proposed the Christmas lights should be turned on during the daytime. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 11 Orienteering Event 17 June 2022

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 25 November 2021 from the organiser of this orienteering event which will be  held on 22 June 2022 on the Headlands Fields. Mr Wade proposed this event should take place. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 12 Location of Hospice Sculptures

The Board noted the content of the communications dated 15 November 2021 from this event organiser concerning the positioning of dolphin sculptures in Peel. Mr Wade stated the recent wallaby sculptures had been extremely successful and he proposed the Commissioners should support this event including offering the Castle Street gardens as an additional location. Mr Wade noted the Commissioners could give approval for the sculpture proposed for the Headlands Field and the Department of Infrastructure would need to give approval for the two dolphin sculptures proposed for both the inner breakwaters. Ms Kelly seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

Item 13 Department of Enterprise Footfall Survey and Town Branding

The Board noted the content of the Department of Enterprises’ communications on town branding and a proposed footfall survey. The Town Clerk advised the Department had previously consulted the Commissioners on town branding and were advised the existing sunset city of the west brand required promotion. The Town Clerk advised the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had previously recommended a pedestrian survey should be undertaken in the town centre. He advised the survey proposed should be expanded to cover Derby Road to capture those arriving by public transport and using the public car parking off Derby Road . Mr Wade stated the new Peel Traders Group were keen to use the existing Sunset City of the West brand and to work with the Department of Enterprise on this project. Mr Wade proposed the Department of Enterprise should be directed to the new Trader Group to develop this brand and the Commissioners should support the footfall survey subject to including Derby Road. Ms Kelly seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 14 Campsite Rally Block Booking

The Board noted the content of the communications from the Rally Hymer Club in November 2021. The Town Clerk advised block bookings had previously been agreed by the Commissioners at a rate of £25 per campervan per night excluding electricity. Mr Jones proposed this rate should be approved for this club’s stay in 2022. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade and the Board unanimously agreed. 



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	21/063
	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chairman reported the December 2021 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting will take place later this month.

Item 16 Civic Amenity Site Issues and Funding Request
The Board noted the communication from the Western Civic Amenity Site dated 17 November 2021 providing information on the contributions and inflationary RPI data from 2006 for the Western Civic Amenity Site. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners have not approved the above inflation increase in the 2020/21 and 2021/222 budgets which is a statutory requirement under paragraph 8(2)9b) of the 2013 Western Civic Amenity Site Board Order. This has resulted in Peel basing their contributions for the last two years on the last budget approved by Peel Town Commissioners in January 2019. The Town Clerk advised the forthcoming financial year budget must be based on the inflationary increases on the 2019/20 budget. The Town Clerk reported Peel Town Commissioners are still awaiting a response to the Commissioners’ questions raised at the last meeting held with representatives of the Western Civic Amenity Site Board in May 2021. He reported these questions reiterated the ongoing concerns the Commissioners formerly raised with the Western Civic Amenity Site representatives on their budget and governance in January 2020. Mr Jones stated these are ongoing long standing finance management problems which the Western Civic Amenity Site refuse to resolve or address. The Commissioners have previously offered then assistance to get this matter resolved and after initially accepting this offer it was subsequently declined. Mr Jones proposed in these circumstances the Western Civic Amenity Site above inflation budget for 2022/23 could not be approved because it represents a 20% increase since 2019/20. The Deputy Chairman seconded this proposal because she had very little faith in the figures and the Board unanimously agreed they could not support the 2022/23 5 year budget but would be willing to approve an increase in budget based on the RPI increases from 2019/20.
The Town Clerk reported the Western Civic Amenity Site had today provided the Commissioners with Department of Infrastructure invoice and payment information on how the Western Civic Amenity Site had accrued a £66,000 debt in 2016 payable to the Department. The Town Clerk advised once this information was assessed he would prepare a report before the 23 December 2021 on this debt and recommendations on the Commissioners’ liabilities. The Chairman stated the elected members of the Western Civic Amenity Site had been advised they were a Board responsible for their financial transactions and debt. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Town Clerk should prepare a report on the debt including his recommendation which must be circulated to all the Commissioners to permit a decision to be made  prior to Christmas holidays. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 18 2022/23 Budget
The Town Clerk advised he would welcome any proposals from the Commissioners which they would like placing on the wish list for consideration at the January 2022 Board meeting when the 2022/23 budget and rates to be set.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	21/064
	Item 19 City Status

The Board noted the content of Peel’s submission for city status. The Chairman stated this application was supported by the community and she had been pleased to signed the document on behalf of the town.

Item 20 Our Island Plan Consultation 2021 to 2026

The Board noted the content of the Council of Ministers’ Our Island Plan and the 13 December 2021 closing date for this consultation. The Deputy Chairman stated it was disappointing the date for this consultation had not been extended following the postponement of the December 2021 public exhibition in Peel until the New Year. Mr Wade stated very little detail was contained within the plan on what exactly the Council of Minister would be promoting during this session of the House of Keys and their timescales for delivery.   

	
	
	

	ITEM 21 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	21/065
	No any other business items were discussed
The meeting ended at 8:50pm
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